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Abstract 

With increasing viewing alternatives available, TV viewers can not only choose 
more easily to watch or to avoid public-affairs programming. They can also choose 
between a growing diversity of serious and light programs covering news and 
current-affairs. Using electronically recorded people-meter data, this study explores 
information viewing patterns in the Netherlands over the last two decades. The 
historical analysis reveals how viewers have adapted to the growing abundance of 
choice opportunities. As opposed to concerns about a fragmentation of audiences, 
we find that public-affairs viewing has become more divers on the individual level. 
More entertaining information programs do not substitute serious formats but are 
used as an additional source of information. Overall, Dutch viewers are exposed to 
plenty and multifaceted public-affairs information. The personal relevance of TV 
as a medium is one of the main drives behind high levels of exposure. 
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To date, a majority of citizens in many Western countries rely on television as their 
most important source of information about public affairs (Köcher, 2008; Pew 
Research Center for the People & the Press, 2010; Van der Burg, Lauf, & 
Negenborn, 2011). However, major changes of the viewing environment have 
raised concerns about a possible decline of the information function of TV. With 
an abundance of television channels available, viewers can not only choose to 
watch or to avoid public-affairs information more easily, they can also choose 
between a growing diversity of program formats that deal with news and current-
affairs issues. In addition to programs with a clear focus on public affairs, 
information formats that also cover human-interest or celebrity issues have 
become more widespread over the last decades (Baum, 2002; Delli Carpini & 
Williams, 2001; Patterson, 2000). Such soft news or infotainment formats present 
political information in a more entertaining fashion, guided by news values such as 
personalization, prominence, or emotions.  
 Commercialization of the media landscape is regarded as the main drive 
behind the trend toward a more entertaining presentation of political content on 
TV (Hallin & Mancini, 2004). As a consequence of an increasing market-
orientation and competition, news organizations seek to cater to large audiences 
that are assumed to be not that interested in politics (Baum, 2002; Delli Carpini & 
Williams, 2001; Patterson, 2000; Pfetsch, 1996). Quite plausibly, substantial 
differences have been found between media systems that are more market-oriented 
such as in the United States and media systems that are more strongly regulated by 
the state and with a stronger public-service character, such as the ones of the 
Netherlands, Belgium, the United Kingdom, Belgium, Sweden, and Norway 
(Aalberg, van Aelst, & Curran, 2010). While public television has been found to 
maintain a rich news and current-affairs programming, commercial channels 
indeed pay less attention to serious political journalism but more to entertaining 
formats (Curran, Iyengar, Brink Lund, & Salovaara-Moring, 2009; Iyengar & Hahn, 
2009).  
 Soft news and entertaining presentations of political content are often 
perceived as a threat to citizen’s political awareness or knowledge about current 
affairs. More entertaining formats might pull politically uninterested viewers away 
from traditional, serious news formats (Bennett, 2003; Patterson, 2000; Prior, 
2007). But light formats have also been regarded as an opportunity to reach 
politically uninterested viewers that would otherwise not be exposed to political 
information at all (Baum & Jamison, 2006; Zaller, 2003). However, there seem to 
be mixed effects of watching political entertainment formats on political interest, 
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knowledge, trust, or political engagement (Cao, 2010; Moy, Xenos, & Hess, 2005; 
Strömbäck & Shehata, 2010; Tsfati, Tukachinsky, & Peri, 2009). 
 But to begin with, not much is known about the actual exposure to these 
types of programs. The discussion about possible effects of soft news or 
infotainment often presumes that such light information formats are so attractive 
that they substitute serious information programs for many viewers. But who 
actually watches what? Do entertaining information programs indeed substitute 
more serious formats or are different formats watched in a supplementary fashion?  
 So far, no research has been conducted about such actual consumption 
patterns. This study analyzes consumption of public-affairs programs on TV in the 
Netherlands over the last two decades. The analysis is based on Dutch people-
meter data that contain electronically recorded information of individual viewing 
behavior. These data are unique in offering very precise measures of TV exposure 
that are highly consistent over time. Our sample consists of one week of every 
second year from 1988 to 2010. This allows us to observe the transition from a 
low-choice viewing environment with two public-service channels to a high-choice 
one with a mix of various public and commercial channels. With these data we can 
answer the question to what extent an increasing number of TV channels and a 
growing variety of public-affairs programs have changed the information function 
of TV. 
 

Public-Affairs Formats 

Two types of formats of public-affairs TV can be discerned in Western cultures: 
news programs and current-affairs programs (Aalberg et al., 2010). These two can 
be discerned according to their degree of their “openness” as a text (Eco, 1979; 
Leurdijk, 1999). News programs can be considered as “closed,” providing a brief 
overview on a relatively broad range of public-affairs topics. The presentation of 
news items leaves little room for interpretation, and often one leading perspective 
is taken. Current-affairs formats, in contrast, offer more detailed information on a 
smaller selection of issues. Typical forms of presentation are interviews, debates, or 
background coverage. These account for different viewpoints and are more open 
to interpretation by their audience. 
 Over the last decades, programs that present public-affairs information have 
changed tremendously with an increase of soft news or infotainment (Delli Carpini 
& Williams, 2001; Patterson, 2000). Programs can be broadly discerned according 
to their degree of covering public affairs in a more “serious” or more “light” 



Chapter 5 108 

manner (see Baum, 2002; Brants & Neijens, 1998). “Serious” programs have a 
clear focus on politics and major public events. The presentation is often guided by 
ideas of journalistic objectivity and is, thus, characterized by a balanced and neutral 
coverage. Examples are political debates, interviews, or documentaries. “Light” 
formats, in contrast, primarily cover soft news or non-public policy issues such as 
human-interest or celebrity news. Examples are talk shows, comedy shows, and 
daily morning or evening shows. They may cover some political issues or invite 
political guests but have a clear focus on “soft”, non-political stories, such as 
personal dramas, life style, and celebrities. The coverage is guided by news values 
such as personalization, prominence, unexpectedness, negativism, and emotions 
(Esser, 1999; Grabe, Zhou, & Barnett, 2001; Hendriks Vettehen, Nuijten, & 
Beentjes, 2005). The presentational style of these formats is often entertaining or 
sensational with a more cheerful, empathic, or excited atmosphere.  
 To define the broad spectrum of political information formats that viewers 
can choose from, the two dimensions openness vs. closeness and serious vs. light 
can be combined. This yields four types of political information formats (Table 
5.1).  
 
Table 5.1: Typology of Public Affairs Formats with Examples of Dutch Programming 

Content
Format 

Serious Light 

     

News  
(open) 

News (‘serious’)
Examples: NOS Journaal, RTL Nieuws

News (‘light’) 
Examples: Hart van Nederland, 

Editie NL 
     

Background 
(closed) 

Discussion, debate, and other 
‘serious’ current affairs

Examples: Nova, Buitenhof, Netwerk 

Talk shows, morning shows, and 
other ‘light’ current affairs 
Examples: Goede Morgen 

Nederland, De Wereld Draait Door, 
Pauw & Witteman 

     

 
 

Public-Affairs Programming in the Netherlands 

Trends of Dutch TV programming are marked by growth in all domains. The 
number of channels available has steadily increased since the introduction of 
commercial TV in the late 1980s. While Dutch TV still was a public broadcasting 
system with two channels only in 1988, it offered about 35 commercial and public-
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service channels on cable and about 50 and more channels digitally in 2010. Along 
with the number of channels, the number of news and current-affairs programs 
broadcast in the Netherlands has increased over the last two decades (Aalberg et 
al., 2010; Wonneberger, Schoenbach, & van Meurs, in press). Serious and light 
news programs on Dutch TV not only differ in the type and range of issues that 
are covered. Light newscasts have also been found to be considerably more 
sensational compared to their serious counterparts (Hendriks Vettehen et al., 
2005).  
 Those entertaining or sensational forms of presentation have increased. But in 
the meantime, this trend has levelled out, resulting in a co-existence of serious 
informative journalism and more popular, entertaining information programs 
(Brants, Cabri, & Neijens, 2000; Brants & Van Praag, 2006; Kleemans, Van 
Cauwenberge, D'Haenens, & Hendriks Vettehen, 2008). Our first research 
question addresses these trends of Dutch programming regarding the four formats 
of covering public affairs: 
 
 RQ1: How has the amount of broadcasting of different formats of public-

affairs programs changed in the Netherlands from 1988 to 2010?  
 
 

The Response of the Audience 

But how has the audience reacted to the developments described above? Have 
light information programs indeed been used as substitutes for more serious 
formats as it is often feared? Alternatively, different formats may be watched side 
by side by the same viewers. Thus, two extreme ways of dealing with an 
increasingly complex programming could be expected. We call these two patterns 
specialization and diversification. Specialization refers to the segregation of 
information seekers and avoiders, and between soft and hard news aficionados. 
Diversification denotes a growing variety of information formats within individual 
viewing patterns.  
 Specialization describes increasing differences of information viewing patterns 
between viewers or media users in general (Schoenbach & Becker, 1989; 
Tewksbury, 2005). From an individual approach on audience behavior, it is 
assumed that viewers make use of increasing choice opportunities by primarily 
watching programs that match their preferences (e.g., Rubin, 2009). To actually 
watch programs that match one’s interests best, viewers need to actively select 
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them from the alternatives available. Thus, viewers need to be willing to switch 
between channels to specialize in their viewing behavior (Wonneberger, 
Schoenbach, & van Meurs, 2011). Accordingly, serious information formats would 
be primarily watched by politically interested and involved viewers who seek 
information about public-affairs (Ksiazek, Malthouse, & Webster, 2010; Prior, 
2007; Sunstein, 2001). Put to the extreme, specialization could result in a growing 
gap between viewers who regularly follow news and current affairs and those who 
completely tune out from any type of political information. Or: light information 
formats might function as a substitute of serious formats for politically less 
interested viewers since they also cater to viewing motives different from an 
interest in news and current affairs.  
 Diversification of viewing patterns, in contrast, would mean that viewers do 
not focus on programs that match their interests best – or even seek a diverse 
viewing diet. They would, thus, make use of the increasing variety of the programs 
available by watching serious and light information formats in a supplementary 
way. The degree of diversity of patterns of information exposure might depend on 
a number of structural factors that are assumed to enable exposure to specific 
programs (see Webster, 2009). In addition to the viewing options available, viewing 
situations define the structures that influence whether people watch information 
programs (Wonneberger et al., 2011). As a situational aspect, the time that people 
are available watching TV has been regarded as a pivotal premise of exposure also 
to specific programs (Webster & Wakshlag, 1983). In addition, the awareness of 
available programs depends on a viewer’s channel repertoire. Often, viewers only 
rely on a selection of channels to make their program choices (Heeter, 1985; Yuan 
& Webster, 2006). And also co-viewers who are present in a viewing situation 
influence viewing decisions (McDonald, 1986; Webster & Wakshlag, 1982). 
 Because of a strong influence of the viewing situation, viewers might be 
“trapped” by political information programs regardless of their interests and 
viewing preferences (Schoenbach, 2008; Schoenbach & Lauf, 2002, 2004). Indeed, 
viewers who watched the news accidentally have been found repeatedly (Levy, 
1978; Marcinkowski, 2010; Van den Bulck, 2006). Applied to a more diverse offer 
of public-affairs programs, a strong impact of the viewing context on program 
choices may lead to more diverse viewing patterns including a greater variety of 
serious and light information formats. Of course, viewers may also simply seek a 
more diverse viewing diet, welcoming the opportunities that are offered by a 
growing number of viewing alternatives. 
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Viewing Behavior in the Netherlands 

Levels of news exposure have been surprisingly stable in the Netherlands over the 
last two decades (Aalberg et al., 2010; Wonneberger et al., in press). But how about 
light news programs? So far, very little is known about levels of exposure to those 
news and current-affairs formats. One study found that light news generally ranked 
lowest regarding its levels of exposure and also in its perceived importance and 
reliability as a news source in 2001 (Peeters, 2002). The following research 
questions address possible trends in information viewing behavior: 
 
 RQ2: How has exposure to different formats of public-affairs programs 

changed over time?  
 RQ3: How have the different information formats been combined by 

viewers?  
 RQ4: To what extent have audiences of public-affairs information become 

more specialized or more diversified with an increase of viewing 
alternatives? 

  
 Possible trends of specialization or diversification of exposure to public-
affairs TV are related to the mechanisms of program choice. Results of a Dutch 
study suggest that frequently watching serious news programs is strongly 
supported by factors of the viewing situation such as the time spent watching TV 
at all, co-viewers being present, or watching adjacent programs on the same 
channel. Motivational factors, in contrast, such as interest in politics and the 
preference for news programs were less influential (Wonneberger et al., in press). 
Does the same explanatory pattern apply to watching light and other serious 
information formats?  
 Finally, also sociodemographics have been found to make a difference for 
exposure to serious news programs. Repeatedly it has been found that young 
people turn to the news on TV less often than older ones (Delli Carpini, 2000; 
Mindich, 2005). However, young Dutch people also get most of their news from 
TV (Van Cauwenberge, Beentjes, & d’Haenens, 2011). Since an age difference 
could not be found for exposure to light news programs (Peeters, 2002), news 
exposure of the young might shift to those formats. The better educated typically 
watch less TV in general and also fewer TV news programs (Blödorn & Gerhards, 
2004; Newton, 1999).  
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 RQ5: To what extent have information viewing patterns been related to 
viewer interests, situational aspects of watching TV, and 
sociodemographics?    

 

Data 

The analysis was based on Dutch people-meter data that contain unobtrusively and 
electronically recorded information of individual viewing behavior. Since 1987, the 
national television audience research was conducted by Continu KijkOnderzoek 
(CKO) and since 2002 by Stichting KijkOnderzoek (SKO). Intomart GfK collected the 
audience data. People meters were installed in every participating household of a 
representative national panel. Every time panel members watched TV, they needed 
to register as viewers, using a separate remote control. Then the channels watched 
and the exact moments of switching between channels were electronically 
recorded. The quality of these measures was carefully monitored (see SKO, 2008). 
 The participating households were selected from an establishment survey 
according to their representation of 100 subgroups whose distributions were based 
on the “Golden Standard,” which is a tool of the Market Research Association 
(MarktOnderzoekAssociatie) for representative sampling in the Netherlands, and 
prior to 2007 by the Dutch Central Bureau of Statistics and the biennial GfK 
MiniCensus. In addition to the establishment survey, an annual survey was held 
among all panel members providing relevant information for this study such as 
sociodemographics and viewer’s interest in politics (for a more detailed description 
see SKO, 2008). The program offer of the seventeen major Dutch channels is 
analyzed by TV Times, since 2007 MediaXim Nederland, so that watching a channel 
at a particular time could be allocated to a specific program.  
 Our sample was based on one week in March of every second year from 1988 
to 2010. TV viewing during this time of the year was little affected by weather, 
holiday time, or changes of programming schedules. We combined survey-, 
viewing-, and program data from the people-meter system. All panel members of 
the age of thirteen and older were included resulting in a total sample size of n = 
22,379 viewers. For each case, the viewing data of one week on the level of 
individual programs watched was obtained. The panel turnover was about 25 
percent per year. As a result, the data set included 13,028 unique respondents and 
about 42 percent of duplicate cases. Since the results were highly similar to the 
ones obtained from a sample without overlap, all cases were included in the 
analyses.    
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Measures 

 Public-affairs programs. Based on the distinctions of openness vs. 
closeness and serious vs. light forms, we discerned four types of information 
formats: serious news, serious background, light news, and light background 
programs (see Table 5.1). To assign these categories to the program data, 
descriptions of the programs were collected from online program guides and 
online information provided by the channels. In cases of doubt, programs were 
retrieved and watched by the authors to allocate them to a category. The categories 
constituted ideal formats since the two dimensions could be regarded as 
continuous. However, each program was assigned to the category that matched its 
features best. Programs were included that covered political news and current 
affairs on a local, national, or international level. Public-affairs coverage had to 
include explicit references to political decision making, political actors, or 
important events of public interest (McNair, 2003; Patterson, 2000). References to 
such topics could be direct, such as news coverage or debates on political issues, or 
indirect, such as an indirect reference on political decisions or debates within a 
report about persons concerned.  
 Exposure to public affairs formats. Viewers were regarded as exposed to a 
program if they watched at least five minutes of that program. For every viewer the 
exact minutes of exposure during one week were calculated per program format 
resulting in four measures of the amount of exposure. An equal amount of 
exposure could however result from different viewing styles. Did viewers follow 
entire programs or did they turn to a different channel while watching? To discern 
viewers who watched a small number of programs without switching away from 
those who only watched fragments of many different programs, we accounted for 
the viewed proportion per program type. For this, we took the average proportion 
of a program that was watched. Since the formats differed in their length, the 
proportion viewed also enhanced comparability between the formats.  
 Viewer characteristics. Viewer characteristics that were compared were 
sociodemographics, political interest, switching activity, viewer availability, a 
viewer’s channel repertoire, and co-viewing. Sociodemographic characteristics were 
age, gender, and education1. In the annual survey, political interest was measured 
on a three-point scale.2 To determine a viewer’s switching rate, we divided the 
number of changes between channels by the total number of programs that were 
watched. Viewer availability was the number of hours a viewer watched TV during 
one week, excluding the time spent watching public-affairs programming. The 
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channel repertoire was determined by the number of channels a viewer watched 
for at least five minutes during one week. Finally, co-viewing was defined by the 
average number of persons that were present when a viewer watched TV. 

 

Results 

Trends of Dutch Public-Affairs Programming 

To what extent has the programming of informational formats changed during the 
period of our study (RQ1)? Figure 5.1 shows the duration of the four informational 
program types broadcast during one week from 1988 to 2010. The sample period 
was characterized by a strong increase of serious news programs and the 
introduction and moderate increase of light information formats. Thus, although 
the offer has become increasingly diverse, serious news programs still prevailed.  
 In 1988, the public-service NOS Journaal was the only serious news program 
with one main newscast in the evening and about ten shorter bulletins and reruns 
throughout the day. The commercial channel RTL4 introduced a daily news 
program, RTL Nieuws, in 1989. Also RTL4 scheduled several reruns and short 
bulletins throughout the day. In 1999, with SBS Nederland a second commercial 
broadcaster entered the market with Het Nieuws on channels SBS6 and Net5. In the 
more competitive situation, all three news providers increased the frequency of 
their newscasts to over twenty bulletins per day. This might explain the strong 
increase of news programs between 2000 and 2002. In addition, RTL launched a 
special program covering business and economy issues along with general public 
affairs in 2001. Although SBS stopped broadcasting serious news after 2002, the 
total amount of news programming further increased in 2004 and decreased 
thereafter. An additional NOS program Journal op 3 was launched in 2007 with four 
to five bulletins per day. 
 While a light news program was first introduced by public-service Nederland 
3 with “Gewest tot gewest”, this market was taken over by the two commercial 
broadcasters SBS with the “Heart van Nederland” (since 1995) and RTL with “5 in 
het land” (since 1998), later “4 in het land” and “Editie NL.” The increase of light 
background programming could be ascribed to public-service as well as 
commercial channels although public-service programs prevailed. Popular 
examples of this format are “De wereld draait door” (Nederland 3, since 2005) or 
“Goedemorgen Nederland” (Nederland 2, 2002–2010). Serious background 
programming had been exclusively provided by public-service broadcasters  
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Figure 5.1: Amount of Public‐Affairs Formats Broadcast per Year (in Hours)  
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Note: Dutch program data of one week in March per year. 

 

throughout the research period. Popular examples were “Buitenhof” on Nederland 
1 since 1997 or “NOVA” on Nederland 2 from 1992 to 2010. 
 

Exposure to Public-Affairs TV 

How have the average levels of exposure to the different program formats 
developed (RQ2)? Parallel to the program offer, serious news programs also 
dominated exposure to information programs. The increase of serious news 
programs broadcast, especially from 2002 on, also resulted in higher levels of 
exposure (Figure 5.2).  
 For exposure to the other information formats, some shifts in the amount of 
attention paid to them could be observed. In 1988, viewers spent about the same 
amount of time watching serious background programs as serious news programs. 
Over time, however, this amount has decreased from over 60 minutes to an 
average of 34 minutes per week in 2010. Exposure to light formats, in contrast, has 
increased over time. Although compared to the other formats, fewer light 
background programs were broadcast in 2010, their exposure level ranked second 
after serious news in that year. As opposed to their broadcast frequency, light news 
had the lowest level of exposure. Thus, the average viewing times imply that 
especially light background viewing might have displaced serious background 
viewing. News exposure, however, was still dominated by serious programs. 
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Figure 5.2: Average Exposure per Program Format per Year 
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Note: Dutch people‐meter data of one week in March per year. 

 

Informational Viewing Patterns 

A cluster analysis of viewer’s diets of information programs over all years explored 
the extent to which different public-affairs formats were watched by the same 
viewers (RQ3). For each of the four information formats, we included the time that 
was spent watching this genre and the average proportion of programs that viewers 
remained watching. While the viewing duration accounted for the quantity of 
exposure per format, the proportion viewed gauged the extent to which viewers 
followed entire programs or switched to different channels during exposure. SPSS 
TwoStep, a hierarchical agglomerative clustering procedure, allowed the inclusion 
of a large number of cases. Outliers that formed clusters of less than five percent 
of the sample were excluded from the cluster solution. The number of clusters was 
determined by the ratio of distance change between the cluster solutions based on 
the Akaike Information Criterion (see Bacher, Wenzig, & Vogler, 2004). 
 The analysis revealed five information viewing patterns and a small group of 
outliers (Table 5.2). The viewing patterns could be discerned according to their 
overall amount of information viewing as well as the combination of specific 
formats that were watched.3 
 Information avoiders. About 15 percent of the viewers were characterized 
by very low levels of exposure to information programs. All four formats were 
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watched for less than five minutes per week on average. Also the viewed 
proportions of programs of all formats were very low, with less than ten percent. 
 Serious news viewers. This group which comprised about 21 percent of the 
sample spent about 50 minutes per week on serious news programs. The other 
program formats were not relevant for this viewing pattern.  
 Serious information viewers. About 19 percent of the viewers showed a 
clear focus on the serious formats. They spent more than one hour per week on 
serious news and serious background programs. 
  
 
Table 5.2: Typology of Information Viewers: Cluster Solution of Duration and Proportion of 
Exposure to News and Current‐Affairs Formats 

#  Cluster description 

  Serious news  Light news 
Serious 

background 
Light  

background 

     %  Duration Prop. Duration Prop. Duration Prop. Duration  Prop. 

                     

1  Information avoiders  15.2 1.42  0.03 3.48  0.11 4.39  0.09 3.57  0.06 

      (6.45)  (0.08) (9.41)  (0.26) (12.40)  (0.22) (11.30)  (0.16) 

                     

2  Serious news  20.8 48.71  0.74 0.78  0.03 2.69  0.05 2.73  0.04 

  viewers    (44.76) (0.17) (2.84)  (0.09) (6.49)  (0.11) (8.32)  (0.10) 

                     

3  Serious information   19.0 85.05  0.77 1.38  0.04 70.93  0.71 2.72  0.04 

  viewers    (66.67) (0.14) (4.98)  (0.13) (59.57)  (0.19) (7.20)  (0.09) 

                     

4  Serious news & mixed 21.4 117.57  0.76 5.19  0.14 78.81  0.55 87.57  0.71 

  background viewers    (89.78) (0.15) (11.84) (0.26) (84.43)  (0.31) (77.83)  (0.19) 

                     

5  All‐rounders  22.3 110.57  0.77 50.32  0.81 26.12  0.30 27.24  0.26 

      (89.89) (0.17) (38.42) (0.16) (39.10)  (0.32) (44.13)  (0.31) 

                     

  Outliers  1.3  430.84  0.82 78.73  0.63 225.37  0.65 268.18  0.68 

      (259.84) (0.09) (84.44) (0.37) (190.38) (0.28) (185.71)  (0.22) 

                      

Total  100.0 82.03  0.65 14.33  0.25 40.39  0.35 29.98  0.24 
       (94.76) (0.30) (30.38) (0.37) (67.37)  (0.35) (64.01)  (0.33) 

Note: Means  (and  standard  deviations)  resulting  from  SPSS  TwoStep  Cluster with  Euclidean 
distance measure, controlling for outliers of ≤ 5%. Ratio of distance change: 2.637; n = 22,379. 
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 Serious news and mixed background viewers. About 21 percent of the 
sample had a focus on serious news with about two hours of exposure per week. 
In addition, these viewers also spent about one and a half hours per week on the 
two background formats. However, they followed light background programs less 
often entirely compared to serious background programs.  
 All-rounders. A group comprising about 22 percent of the sample was 
exposed to all four formats. With an average of 110 minutes per week, most of 
their time of information viewing was devoted to serious news. Less than one hour 
was spent on light news. Typically, all-rounders would watch fractions of 
background programs adding up to about half an hour for each background 
format. 
 Finally, about one percent of the sample has been identified as outliers. This 
group showed the highest amount of information exposure for all formats. 
 Regarding RQ3, we concluded that viewers showed a considerable overlap 
between the four information formats, with a preference for serious news 
programs, however. Exceptions from this pattern were avoiders who watched no 
public-affairs information and serious news viewers who focused on this one 
format. Light news programs were the least important, except for the group of all-
rounders. Surprisingly, no viewing pattern that exclusively contained light 
information formats could be found. 

 

Specialization or Diversification? 

How has exposure to different information formats changed over the last two 
decades (RQ4)? To interpret changes of information viewing patterns over time as 
specialization or diversification, the distributions of the five informational viewing 
patterns were compared over time. Specialization would occur if the share of 
viewing patterns with a focus on either light or serious information formats had 
increased. The trend would point to diversification if viewers would increasingly 
watch light as well as serious formats. Most changes of the proportions of the 
viewing patterns, however, did not follow clear linear trends. While some changes 
could be related to changes of the programs available, others were contrary to the 
developments of programming (Figure 5.3). 
 In spite of more serious news programs available, the size of the two groups 
with a focus on serious information formats – serious news viewers and serious 
information viewers – gradually diminished over the last two decades. Especially 
serious information viewers have regressed from about 48 percent in the early 
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years to about 7 percent in 2010. They have become the smallest group of the five 
clusters over time. 
 Naturally, the two viewing patterns that included light information formats 
appeared more frequently over time. With about 30 percent each, serious news and 
mixed background viewers as well as all-rounders comprised the majority of the 
viewers in 2010. The proportion of serious news and mixed background viewers 
increased after 1992 when more background programs were introduced, followed 
by a decrease after 1998. After 2004 the level has increased again and has almost 
doubled until 2010 even though the number of available background programs has 
dropped after 2008. Similarly, more viewers could be attributed to all-rounders 
when more light news programs were available after 1996. This increase even 
continued when the actual number of light news available dropped after 2002. 
Surprisingly, the proportion of this pattern decreased after 2006 when more light 
news became available again.  
 With more viewing alternatives available after 1988, the share of information 
avoiders considerably increased from 11 to over 17 percent. But after 2000, this 
number decreased again to about 13 percent in 2010.  
 
 
Figure 5.3: Relative Frequencies of Information Viewer Types over Time 

 

Note: See Table 5.2 for description of viewer types. 
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 So, regarding RQ4, we concluded that the increase of viewing alternatives was 
accompanied by a diversification of information viewing in the Netherlands. 
Overall, viewers have spent more time watching both serious and light formats of 
information programs. Fewer viewers have focused on serious formats over time. 
But at the same time, no distinct viewing pattern with a focus on light formats has 
developed. Also information avoidance has not increased permanently. 

 

Determinants of Information Viewing Patterns 

To explain patterns of information viewing (RQ5), we compared means and 
standard deviations of the viewer characteristics for each viewing cluster (Table 
5.3). To control for interrelationships between the attributes, we tested their 
influence on the different viewing patterns with multinomial logistic regressions. 
Five separate models with each cluster as a reference category were estimated. Due 
to the small group size, outliers were excluded from this analysis. The coefficients 
were interpreted as changes in the likelihood that a viewer belonged to that viewing 
cluster instead of falling in the reference cluster (Table 5.A1).4 

   

Table 5.3: Characteristics of Information Viewer Types: Means (and Standard Deviations) 

Cluster   Age 
Gender 

(male in %)
Education

Interest in 
politics 

Switching 
rate 

Viewer 
availability

Channel 
repertoire 

Co‐ 
viewing 

   32.15  49.3  4.39  1.47  0.85  10.04  7.31  1.13 1 

   (14.90)  (50.0)  (1.63)  (0.65)  (0.15)  (9.16)  (4.83)  (0.84) 

   38.33  50.1  4.21  1.57  0.79  16.19  8.97  1.03 2 

   (15.79)  (50.0)  (1.76)  (0.69)  (0.16)  (12.25)  (4.65)  (0.75) 

   46.87  51.6  4.06  1.85  0.72  19.72  8.68  0.91 3 

   (16.33)  (50.0)  (1.81)  (0.75)  (0.18)  (12.21)  (4.73)  (0.68) 

   50.48  46.3  4.40  1.96  0.74  26.43  10.44  1.04 4 

   (16.45)  (49.9)  (1.80)  (0.74)  (0.16)  (14.98)  (4.99)  (0.67) 

   47.02  44.4  4.15  1.60  0.76  29.89  12.12  1.33 5 

   (15.71)  (49.7)  (1.64)  (0.69)  (0.14)  (15.77)  (4.43)  (0.63) 

43.86  48.1  4.24  1.70  0.77  21.69  9.71  1.09 
Total 

(17.20)  (50.0)  (1.74)  (0.73)  (0.17)  (15.63)  (4.99)  (0.72) 

 

 The findings suggest that information avoiders clearly differed from the other 
groups in a number of aspects. This was the youngest group, with the lowest 
political interest, and the highest switching rate. Avoiders spent less time watching 
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TV than other viewers and used fewer channels when they watched. Although 
their average level of education was relatively high, the regressions showed that 
education did not lead to information avoidance. On the contrary, all other 
predictors being equal, higher education increased the likelihood to belong to one 
of the other four groups.  
 The other clusters successively included more information formats – from 
serious news viewing only to all-rounders making use of all four formats. This 
coincided with an increase of age, political interest, viewer availability, and channel 
repertoire over these four patterns. Viewers of these groups also switched relatively 
less often between channels compared to information avoiders. 
 Serious news and mixed background viewers had the strongest interest in 
politics and also the highest level of education. Serious information viewers, in 
contrast, were highly interested in politics but had the lowest average level of 
education. They watched TV alone more often than other viewers. All-rounders 
had the highest number of co-viewers. All-rounders – but also serious news and 
mixed background viewers – were more often women than men while gender was 
relatively balanced for the first three clusters.  
 Regarding RQ5, we concluded that information viewing patterns were 
determined by viewers’ interest and viewing situations as well as by other 
sociodemographics. Especially information avoiders differed from other viewer 
groups in most characteristics. Watching more different information formats was 
related to watching more TV in general, using more channels but switching less 
often between them. Also political interest had a positive influence on the diversity 
of serious and light formats used. Exposure to all formats clearly increased with 
age. Education especially enhanced serious information viewing. Women 
incorporated slightly more light formats in their viewing patterns than men. 

  

Conclusions and Discussion 

Public-affairs information on TV has gone through severe changes over the last 
two decades. Negative effects of soft news, infotainment, entertainization, 
popularization or sensationalism have been feared. However, little is known about 
their actual consumption: How have changes of the viewing environment 
influenced viewers in their decisions to watch different news and current affairs 
programs? Based on people-meter data on the individual level, this study analyzed 
information viewing behavior in the Netherlands from 1988 to 2010.  
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 An abundance of choice opportunities, it has been suspected, would lead to a 
fragmentation of audiences of news and current-affairs programs – because 
viewers are assumed to specialize in their program choices. While those who are 
interested in public-affairs find even more programs that match their preference, 
viewers who are not interested can easily avoid any form of public-affairs 
information. What we found, however, is that news is not avoided more often 
because of more variety of viewing alternatives. Instead, viewers have spent more 
time watching a more diverse diet of political information programs. Programs 
with more entertaining elements and in combination with soft news were used in a 
supplementary way and not as a substitute for more serious formats of public-
affairs information. Some viewers even avoided the new light formats completely 
and focused on traditional public-affairs formats. So, light news programs have not 
replaced serious news programs. Viewers have, however, watched more light 
background information at the expense of serious background formats.  
 The diversification of exposure to public-affairs TV developed gradually and 
not as an immediate response to changes in the viewing environment. After a 
period of orientation, viewers seem to have become familiarized with the diversity 
of programs and developed a greater autonomy for choosing how much variety 
they wanted to consume. With more viewing alternatives at the beginning of the 
1990s, exposure to public-affairs TV decreased and more viewers avoided news 
and current-affairs programs. But over time, viewers included the growing offer of 
more entertaining public-affairs programs into their viewing diets. After getting 
used to more diversity, viewers remained more stable, were less influenced by later 
changes of the viewing environment. The strong increase of serious news 
programs after 2000, for instance, was accompanied by higher exposure levels. But 
viewers spent even more time watching the news when actually fewer programs 
were broadcast after 2004. Serious background programming, in contrast, was 
watched less even though its availability had increased after 2002.  
 The general stability of exposure to public-affairs programs suggests that 
public-affairs TV is strongly integrated in viewing routines. Moreover, the political 
information function of TV for an individual viewer is more closely related to the 
relevance that is attached to the medium as such than to interest in politics. 
Information avoiders spent less time watching TV and switched between channels 
more actively. Viewers with the highest levels of information exposure, in contrast, 
also devoted more time to watching TV than all other viewers. Obviously, by 
developing viewing routines, viewers create stable viewing situations. This can be 
watching at specific times, in the same social setting, and turning to the same 
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channels. News viewing, in particular, has been found to be influenced by such 
situational factors, namely by the time spent watching TV at all, preferring specific 
channels, or watching together with co-viewers (Wonneberger et al., 2011, in 
press). But a stable context, of course, also enables recurring exposure to the same 
constellation of different public-affairs programs. 
 Plausibly, personal interests in specific TV content also have an impact on 
how viewers allocate their viewing time. Generally, viewers interested in politics 
made use of serious as well as light information formats. Information avoiders, in 
contrast, were on average the least interested in politics. However, the group of 
avoiders did not increase over time, although it became easier for them to skip 
news. Thus, even in a high choice environment, politically less involved viewers 
could be reached by public affairs TV.  
 What could be the reasons for the surprisingly low degree of audience 
specialization that our analysis revealed? The continuous relevance of serious 
information formats within the viewing diets of Dutch viewers may be due to the 
still very strong position of public-service TV. Traditionally, news and current-
affairs formats on Dutch TV have been provided by public-service broadcasters, 
and public broadcasting is perceived as reliable by many viewers (Peeters, 2002). 
The long tradition of many news and current affairs programs and their routine 
schedules could have cultivated and strengthened viewing habits, too. Another 
reason why public-TV news programs still have the highest levels of exposure 
might be that these programs have kept pace with the competing light formats, 
without losing their seriousness, though. 
 Light information programs together with the increase of the number of 
channels available have often been considered as a threat for the political 
information function of TV. Concerns about possible negative effects of light 
public-affairs TV on political knowledge or participation are based on the 
assumption that viewers increasingly turn to these formats instead of watching 
their serious counterparts. For the Netherlands with its dual broadcasting system 
this fear cannot be confirmed. Serious public-affairs programming still reaches the 
majority of TV viewers. For most viewers traditional news formats with a strong 
focus on public-affairs information are most relevant in their information diets. 
Light formats are used as an additional source of information. Therewith, TV still 
plays a crucial role in providing information on current political issues and events. 
 There is one exception, though, to the overall bright picture: Often it has 
been found that especially the young more and more tune out from the news. We 
too find that exposure to all kinds of information formats increased with age, and 
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information avoiders are mainly young. Due to a falling birth-rate in the 
Netherlands, the proportion of older viewers has increased over time. So, even 
though the amount of avoiders remained the same, fewer young viewers in the 
sample are actually responsible for stable levels of information avoidance. This 
points not only to age differences, but to generational ones. Young people of today 
consume less public-affairs information on TV than they did twenty years ago. 
Even more entertaining formats do not seem attractive enough for this group. 
Since the TV still is the most important news medium for young Dutch people, 
their decreasing attention to public-affairs TV is a reason to worry. Future research 
should study information use of the young more extensively. 
 
 



How Keeping up Diversifies 125 

References 

Aalberg, T., van Aelst, P., & Curran, J. (2010). Media systems and the political 
information environment: A cross-national comparison. The International 
Journal of Press/Politics, 15(3), 255-271. 

Bacher, J., Wenzig, K., & Vogler, M. (2004). SPSS TwoStep Cluster – A First 
Evaluation. Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg. Retrieved from http://www. 
soziologie.wiso.uni-erlangen.de/archiv/publikationen/a-u-d-papiere/a_04-
02.pdf 

Baum, M. A. (2002). Sex, lies, and war: How soft news brings foreign policy to the 
inattentive public. American Political Science Association, 96(1), 91-109. 

Baum, M. A., & Jamison, A. S. (2006). The Oprah effect: How soft news helps 
inattentive citizens vote consistently. Journal of Politics, 68(4), 946-959. 

Bennett, W. L. (2003). The burglar alarm that just keeps ringing: A response to 
Zaller. Political Communication, 20(2), 131-138. 

Blödorn, S., & Gerhards, M. (2004). Informationsverhalten der Deutschen. Media 
Perspektiven, 1, 2-14. 

Brants, K., Cabri, E., & Neijens, P. (2000). Hoe informatief en hoe leuk? 
Infotainment in de campagne. In P. Van Praag & K. Brants (Eds.), Tussen 
beeld en inhoud: Politiek en media in de verkiezingen van 1998 (pp. 134-153). 
Amsterdam: Het Spinhuis. 

Brants, K., & Neijens, P. (1998). The infotainment of politics. Political 
Communication, 15(2), 149-164. 

Brants, K., & Van Praag, P. (2006). Signs of media logic: Half a century of political 
communication in the Netherlands. Javnost-The Public, 13(1), 25-40. 

Cao, X. (2010). Hearing it from Jon Stewart: The impact of the Daily Show on 
public attentiveness to politics. International Journal of Public Opinion Research, 
22(1), 26-46. 

Curran, J., Iyengar, S., Brink Lund, A., & Salovaara-Moring, I. (2009). Media 
system, public knowledge and democracy: A comparative study. European 
Journal of Communication, 24(1), 5-26. 

Delli Carpini, M. X. (2000). Gen.com: Youth, civic engagement, and the new 
information environment. Political Communication, 17(4), 341-349. 

Delli Carpini, M. X., & Williams, B. A. (2001). Let us infotain you: Politics in the 
new media environment. In W. L. Bennett & R. M. Entman (Eds.), Mediated 
politics: Communication in the future of democracy (pp. 160-181). Cambridge, MA: 
Cambridge University Press. 

Eco, U. (1979). The role of the reader: Explorations in the semiotics of texts. Bloomington: 
Indiana University Press. 

Esser, F. (1999). “Tabloidization” of news: A comparative analysis of Anglo-
American and German press journalism. European Journal of Communication, 
14(3), 291-324. 



Chapter 5 126 

Grabe, M. E., Zhou, S., & Barnett, B. (2001). Explicating sensationalism in 
television news: Content and the bells and whistles of form. Journal of 
Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 45(4), 635-655.  

Hallin, D. C., & Mancini, P. (2004). Comparing media systems: Three models of media and 
politics. New York: Camebridge University Press. 

Heeter, C. (1985). Program selection with abundance of choice: A process model. 
Human Communication Research, 12(1), 126-152. 

Hendriks Vettehen, P., Nuijten, K., & Beentjes, J. (2005). News in an age of 
competition: The case of sensationalism in Dutch television news, 1995-
2001. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 49(3), 282-295. 

Iyengar, S., & Hahn, K. S. (2009). Red media, blue media: Evidence of ideological 
selectivity in media use. Journal of Communication, 59(1), 19-39. 

Kleemans, M., Van Cauwenberge, A., D'Haenens, L., & Hendriks Vettehen, P. 
(2008). Op zoek naar verklaringen voor sensatie in het nieuws. Een 
vergelijking tussen Nederlandse, Vlaamse, Waalse, en Franse 
televisiejournaals. Tijdschrift voor communicatiewetenschap, 36(4), 301-319. 

Köcher, R. (2008). Medienprofile und Medienbegabungen. In C. Goedecke & M. 
Hallemann (Eds.), Die Neuen Nutzer: Medienfunktionen, Medienbegabungen, 
Medienkompetenzen (pp. 19-106). Hamburg: ICW. 

Ksiazek, T. B., Malthouse, E. C., & Webster, J. G. (2010). News-seekers and 
avoiders: Exploring patterns of total news consumption across media and 
the relationship to civic participation. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic 
Media, 54(4), 551-568. 

Leurdijk, A. (1999). Televisiejournalistiek over de multiculturele samenleving. Amsterdam: 
Het Spinhuis. 

Levy, M. R. (1978). The audience experience with television news. Journalism 
Monographs(55). 

Marcinkowski, F. (2010). Das Fernsehen als Politikvermittlungsfalle: 
“Versehentliche” Nutzung und “beiläufiges” Lernen von Nachrichten. In C. 
Schemer, W. Wirth & C. Wünsch (Eds.), Politische Kommunikation: 
Wahrnehmung, Verarbeitung, Wirkung (pp. 171-192). Baden-Baden: Nomos. 

McDonald, D. G. (1986). Generational aspects of television coviewing. Journal of 
Broadcasting and Electronic Media, 30(1), 75-85. 

McNair, B. (2003). An introduction to political communication (3 ed.). London: 
Routledge. 

Mindich, D. T. Z. (2005). Tuned out: Why Americans under 40 don‘t follow the news. New 
York: Oxford University Press. 

Moy, P., Xenos, M. A., & Hess, V. K. (2005). Communication and Citizenship: 
Mapping the Political Effects of Infotainment Mass Communication and Society, 
8(2), 111-131. 

Newton, K. (1999). Mass Media Effects: Mobilization or Media Malaise? British 
Journal of Political Science, 29(04), 577-599. 

Patterson, T. E. (2000). Doing well and doing good: How soft news and critical journalism 
are shrinking the news audience and weakening democracy – and what news outlets can 



How Keeping up Diversifies 127 

do about It. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Joan Shorenstein Center. Retrieved 
from http://www.hks.harvard.edu/presspol/publications/reports/soft_ 
news_and_critical_journalism_2000.pdf 

Peeters, A. (2002). NOS-Journaal, RTL4-nieuws en het nieuws van SBS6: Kijkgedrag en 
beoordeling in 2001. Hilversum: KLO. 

Pew Research Center for the People & the Press (2010). Americans spending more time 
following the news. Ideological news sources: Who watches and why. Retrieved from 
http://people-press.org/files/legacy-pdf/652.pdf 

Pfetsch, B. (1996). Convergence through privatization? Changing media 
environments and televised politics in Germany. European Journal of 
Communication, 11(4), 427-451. 

Prior, M. (2007). Post-broadcast democracy: How media choice increases political inequality 
and polarizes elections. New York: Cambridge University Press. 

Rubin, A. M. (2009). The uses-and-gratifications perspective on media effects. In J. 
Bryant & M. B. Oliver (Eds.), Media effects: Advances in theory and research (Vol. 
3, pp. 165-184). New York: Routledge. 

Schoenbach, K. (2008). Trap effect. In W. Donsbach (Ed.), The international 
encyclopedia of communication. Student communication competence - zines (Vol. 11, pp. 
5176-5178). Malden, MA: Blackwell. 

Schoenbach, K., & Becker, L. B. (1989). The audience copes with plenty: Patterns 
of reactions to media changes. In L. B. Becker & K. Schoenbach (Eds.), 
Audience responses to media diversification: Coping with plenty (pp. 353-366). 
Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. 

Schoenbach, K., & Lauf, E. (2002). The “trap” effect of television and its 
competitors. Communication Research, 29(5), 564-583. 

Schoenbach, K., & Lauf, E. (2004). Another look at the 'trap' effect of television - 
and beyond. International Journal of Public Opinion Research, 16(2), 169-182. 

Stichting KijkOnderzoek (2008). Het kijkonderzoek: Methodologische beschrijving. 
Retrieved from http://www.kijkonderzoek.nl/images/stories/Methodolo 
gie/methodologischebeschrij08.pdf 

Strömbäck, J., & Shehata, A. (2010). Media malaise or a virtuous circle? Exploring 
the causal relationships between news media exposure, political news 
attention and political interest. European Journal of Political Research, 49(5), 575-
597. 

Sunstein, C. (2001). Republic.com. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press. 
Tewksbury, D. (2005). The seeds of audience fragmentation: Specialization in the 

use of online news sites. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 49(3), 332-
348. 

Tsfati, Y., Tukachinsky, R., & Peri, Y. (2009). Exposure to News, Political 
Comedy, and Entertainment Talk Shows: Concern about Security and 
Political Mistrust. International Journal of Public Opinion Research, 21(4), 399-423. 

Van Cauwenberge, A., Beentjes, H., & d’Haenens, L. (2011). Een typologie van 
jonge nieuwsgebruikers in een multimediaal landschap. Tijdschrift voor 
Communicatiewetenschap, 39(1), 64-78. 



Chapter 5 128 

Van den Bulck, J. (2006). Television news avoidance: Exploratory results from a 
one-year follow-up study. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 50(2), 
231-252. 

Van der Burg, M., Lauf, E., & Negenborn, R. (2011). Mediamonitor: The Dutch media 
in 2010. Hilversum: Commissariaat voor de Media. 

Webster, J. G. (2009). The role of structure in media choice. In T. Hartmann (Ed.), 
Media choice: A theoretical and empirical overview (pp. 221-233). New York, 
London: Routledge. 

Webster, J. G., & Wakshlag, J. J. (1982). The impact of group viewing on patterns 
of television program choice. Journal of Broadcasting, 26(1), 445-455. 

Webster, J. G., & Wakshlag, J. J. (1983). A theory of television program choice. 
Communication Research, 10(4), 430-446. 

Wonneberger, A., Schoenbach, K., & van Meurs, L. (2011). Interest in news and 
politics – or situational determinants? Why people watch the news. Journal of 
Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 55(3), 325-343. 

Wonneberger, A., Schoenbach, K., & van Meurs, L. (in press). Staying Tuned. TV-
News Audiences in the Netherlands 1988–2010. Journal of Broadcasting & 
Electronic Media. 

Yuan, E. J., & Webster, J. G. (2006). Channel Repertoires: Using Peoplemeter Data 
in Beijing Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media, 50(3), 524-536. 

Zaller, J. R. (2003). A new standard of news quality: Burglar alarms for the 
monitorial citizen. Political Communication, 20(2), 109-130. 

 
 

 

 



How Keeping up Diversifies 129 

Appendix 

Table  5.A1:  Multinomial  Logistic  Regression Models  of  Viewer  Characteristics  and  Viewing‐
Related Factors on Information Viewing Patterns 

Cluster    Reference Cluster   
    1  2  3  4  5 

   Predictor  Exp(B)  Exp(B)  Exp(B)  Exp(B)  Exp(B) 
    (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI) 

1  Age  
 

0.98
(0.97;0.98) 

0.95
(0.95;0.96)

0.94
(0.94;0.94)

0.95 
(0.95;0.95) 

  Gender (male) 
 

0.95
(0.86;1.04) 

0.90
(0.81;1.00)

1.27
(1.14;1.41)

1.22 
(1.10;1.36) 

  Education 
 

0.98
(0.96;1.02) 

0.95
(0.92;0.99)

0.82
(0.80;0.85)

0.90 
(0.87;0.93) 

  Political interest 
 

0.81
(0.75;0.88) 

0.51
(0.47;0.55)

0.42
(0.39;0.46)

0.76 
(0.70;0.82) 

  Switching 
 

36.43
(24.89;53.32)

347.01
(230.69;521.97)

328.77
(214.60;503.69)

508.29 
(327.88;787.97) 

  Availability  
 

0.95
(0.94;0.96) 

0.93
(0.92;0.94)

0.90
(0.90;0.91)

0.90 
(0.89;0.91) 

  Channel repertoire 
 

0.93
(0.92;0.95) 

0.93
(0.91;0.95)

0.89
(0.88;0.91)

0.84 
(0.82;0.85) 

  Co‐viewing 
 

1.17
(1.10;1.25) 

1.43
(1.33;1.54)

1.13
(1.05;1.22)

0.59 
(0.55;0.63) 

2  Age   1.02
(1.02;1.03)

 
0.97

(0.97;0.98)
0.96

(0.96;0.96)
0.97 

(0.97;0.97) 
  Gender (male)   1.06

(0.96;1.16)
 

0.95
(0.87;1.04)

1.34
(1.22;1.47)

1.29 
(1.18;1.42) 

  Education  1.02
(0.99;1.05)

 
0.97

(0.94;1.00)
0.84

(0.81;0.86)
0.91 

(0.89;0.94) 
  Political interest  1.23

(1.14;1.33)
 

0.63
(0.59;0.67)

0.52
(0.49;0.56)

0.93 
(0.87;1.00) 

  Switching  0.03
(0.02;0.04)

 
9.53

(6.90;13.15)
9.02

(6.42;12.69)
13.95 

(9.78;19.91) 
  Availability   1.05

(1.04;1.06)
 

0.98
(0.97;0.98)

0.95
(0.95;0.95)

0.95 
(0.94;0.95) 

  Channel repertoire  1.07
(1.06;1.09)

 
1.00

(0.98;1.01)
0.96

(0.94;0.97)
0.90 

(0.88;0.91) 
  Co‐viewing  0.85

(0.80;0.91)
 

1.22
(1.14;1.30)

0.97
(0.90;1.03)

0.50 
(0.47;0.53) 

3  Age   1.05
(1.05;1.05)

1.03
(1.02;1.03) 

 
0.99

(0.98;0.99)
1.00 

(0.99;1.00) 
  Gender (male)   1.11

(1.00;1.23)
1.05

(0.96;1.15) 
 

1.41
(1.29;1.54)

1.36 
(1.24;1.49) 

  Education  1.05
(1.01;1.08)

1.03
(1.00;1.06) 

 
0.86

(0.84;0.89)
0.94 

(0.92;0.97) 
  Political interest  1.96

(1.81;2.13)
1.60

(1.49;1.70) 
 

0.83
(0.78;0.89)

1.49 
(1.39;1.59) 

  Switching  0.00
(0.00;0.00)

0.10
(0.08;0.14) 

 
0.95

(0.69;1.30)
1.46 

(1.04;2.06) 
  Availability   1.07

(1.07;1.08)
1.02

(1.02;1.03) 
 

0.97
(0.97;0.98)

0.97 
(0.96;0.97) 

  Channel repertoire  1.08
(1.06;1.09)

1.00
(0.99;1.02) 

 
0.96

(0.95;0.97)
0.90 

(0.89;0.91) 
  Co‐viewing  0.70

(0.65;0.75)
0.82

(0.77;0.87) 
 

0.79
(0.74;0.84)

0.41 
(0.38;0.44) 

    (Continued)



Chapter 5 130 

(Continued) 
 

   
           

Cluster  Reference Cluster 
    1  2  3  4  5 

  Predictor  Exp(B) Exp(B) Exp(B) Predictor Exp(B) 
    (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI)  (95% CI) 

4  Age   1.06
(1.06;1.07)

1.04
(1.04;1.04)

1.01
(1.01;1.02)

 
1.01 

(1.01;1.01) 
  Gender (male)   0.79

(0.71;0.88)
0.75

(0.68;0.82)
0.71

(0.65;0.78)
 

0.96 
(0.88;1.05) 

  Education  1.21
(1.17;1.25)

1.19
(1.16;1.23)

1.16
(1.13;1.19)

 
1.09 

(1.06;1.12) 
  Political interest  2.36

(2.17;2.56)
1.92

(1.79;2.05)
1.20

(1.13;1.28)
 

1.78 
(1.68;1.90) 

  Switching  0.00
(0.00;0.00)

0.11
(0.08;0.16)

1.06
(0.77;1.45)

 
1.55 

(1.11;2.16) 
  Availability   1.11

(1.10;1.12)
1.05

(1.05;1.06)
1.03

(1.03;1.03)
 

1.00 
(0.99;1.00) 

  Channel repertoire  1.12
(1.10;1.14)

1.04
(1.03;1.06)

1.04
(1.03;1.06)

 
0.94 

(0.92;0.95) 
  Co‐viewing  0.88

(0.82;0.95)
1.04

(0.97;1.11)
1.26

(1.18;1.35)
 

0.52 
(0.49;0.55) 

5  Age   1.05
(1.05;1.06)

1.03
(1.03;1.03)

1.00
(1.00;1.01)

0.99
(0.99;0.99)

 

  Gender (male)   0.82
(0.73;0.91)

0.77
(0.71;0.85)

0.74
(0.67;0.81)

1.04
(0.95;1.13)

 

  Education  1.11
(1.07;1.15)

1.09
(1.06;1.12)

1.06
(1.03;1.09)

0.92
(0.89;0.94)

 

  Political interest  1.32
(1.21;1.44)

1.07
(1.00;1.15)

0.67
(0.63;0.72)

0.56
(0.53;0.60)

 

  Switching  0.00
(0.00;0.00)

0.07
(0.05;0.10)

0.68
(0.49;0.96)

0.65
(0.46;0.90)

 

  Availability   1.11
(1.10;1.12)

1.06
(1.05;1.06)

1.03
(1.03;1.04)

1.00
(1.00;1.01)

 

  Channel repertoire  1.20
(1.18;1.22)

1.12
(1.10;1.13)

1.11
(1.10;1.13)

1.07
(1.06;1.08)

 

  Co‐viewing  1.71
(1.59;1.83)

2.00
(1.88;2.13)

2.44
(2.29;2.61)

1.93
(1.82;2.06)

 

Note: Exp(B) – exponentiated multinomial  logistic regression coefficients  indicating the change 
in relative probability of a viewing cluster (see Table 5.2) compared to the reference cluster for 
one unit change in the predictor (increase for Exp(B) < 1 and decrease for Exp(B) > 1).  
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Notes 

 
1  Education comprised six categories that comply with the Dutch educational 
system. 
2 Question wording translated from Dutch: “The following questions concern your 
interest for different issues. In a moment, I will name some issues. Could you 
indicate for each issue whether you are strongly, fairly, or little interested? Politics: 
Could you indicate how much you are interested in that?” This scale has been 
reversed, so that “1” was low, “2” medium, and “3” strong political interest. 
3 We repeated the analysis with a subset of the sample with no overlap between 
respondents and years. For panel members who participated over several years, 
only the data of the first year was included. This yielded exactly the same cluster 
solution with minor differences in the means and standard deviations of the 
compositional variables. 
4 Again, the analysis was compared to the subsample without overlap of 
respondents. No substantial differences in the results could be identified.  




